
 
 

                          
Franklin City Council Agenda 

April 8, 2024  
Council Chambers 

207 West Second Avenue 
Franklin, Virginia 23851 

 
 

6:00 P.M. Work Session 
Budget Work Session    

 
7:00 P.M.  

Regular Meeting 

CALL TO ORDER. . . . . .  .  MAYOR ROBERT L. CUTCHINS 
PLEASE TURN OFF CELL PHONES. . . .   MAYOR ROBERT L. CUTCHINS 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
INTRODUCTION OF INTERIM CITY MANAGER. . .  MAYOR ROBERT L. CUTCHINS 
CITIZEN’S TIME   
AMENDMENTS TO AGENDA 
 

1. INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEE: 
A. Aaron Barnes, Director of Community Development  

 
2. CONSENT AGENDA: 

A. Approval of March 25, 2024 meeting minutes  
B. Approval of April 2, 2024 meeting minutes  

 
3. ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS: 

A. Proclamation #2024-06 - National Public Safety Telecommunications Week  
B. Proclamation #2024-07 - National Animal Care and Control Appreciation Week  
C. Resolution #2024-08 - 100th Anniversary of the Franklin Rotary Club  

 
4. FINANCIAL MATTERS 

A. Budget Amendment 2024-18 
 

5. OLD/ NEW BUSINESS: 
A. City Manager’s Report  

 
6. COUNCIL/STAFF REPORTS ON BOARDS/COMMISSIONS 

 
 

7. CLOSED SESSION 



I move that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council adjourn into a closed meeting pursuant to Virginia 
Code Section 2.2-3711-A-1, 1. discussion of appointments to boards and commissions, and discussion of 
performance of employees of the public body to discuss the following subject or subjects:, the appointment 
of HRPDC Community Advisory Committee, Hampton Roads Transportation Planning Organization, 
Hampton Roads Transportation Advisory Committee, Board of Zoning Appeals, Southview Cemetery 
Advisory Committee, Building Code Appeals Board, Historic Preservation Commission, Beautification 
Commission, Western Tidewater Regional Jail, SPSA.  

 

8. ADJOURNMENT 
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City Council Work Session Meeting Minutes March 25, 2024 

Call to order 

The Franklin City Council held a Budget Work Session on March 25, 2024 at 6:00 P.M. in the City 
Council Chambers located at 207 West Second Avenue, Franklin, Virginia 23851.  

Council Members in Attendance: Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor; Wynndolyn Copeland, Vice-Mayor; 
Councilman Linwood Johnson; Councilman Mark Kitchen; Councilwoman Jessica Banks; Councilman 
Ray Smith. 

Council Members not in Attendance: Councilman Gregory McLemore 

Staff in Attendance: Amanda Jarratt, City Manager; Haleigh Pinto, Executive Assistant recording 
minutes.  

Other Staff in Attendance: Steve Patterson, Chief of Police; Robert Porti, Deputy Chief of Police; Vernie 
Francis, Chief of EMS; Rachel Trollinger, Director of Finance; Matthew Jezierski, Director of IT; 
Zachary Wright, Director of Power & Light; Camara Jacobs, Director of Human Resources; Arisha 
Jones, Tourism Manager; Dinah Babb, Treasurer; Chad Edwards, Director of Public Works; Sarah 
Rexrode, Director of Social Services; Selenia Boone, Commissioner of the Revenue; Sammara Green, 
Director of Parks and Recreation; Trevelyn Linton, Airport Manager.  

Fiscal Year 2024-2025 Budget Presentation  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that this is the second of many discussions that Council will have 
regarding the FY24-25 Budget. City Manager stated that she has requested all Department Heads 
attend the meeting to ensure that all questions will be answered. The City Manager stated that 
unfortunately, a lot of the information that the City has been waiting on remain unknown. She added 
that Council will adopt the FY24-25 Budget Calendar later in the Open Session but two additional 
Budget Work Sessions have been added, as well as a June 3, 2024 adoption date.  

The City Manager informed Council that once the rate advertisement is released, the City can only keep 
the same rate or decrease the rate.  

The City Manager stated that if all thing remain the same the total amount of projected Revenue right 
now, including the newly approved Health Insurance Premiums for employees as well as a 3% raise for 
employees is $30,664,719 and $32,886,497 in requested Expenditures which gives a delta of 
$2,241,485. City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that Council as well as Interim City Manager Burcham 
may want to change the raise percentage. City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that staff has used what 
the based on trend, new sales tax, meals tax, lodging tax, and cigarette tax as well as personal property. 
She also stated that the numbers listed again are if all things remain the same with real estate.  
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And added that the Worker’s Compensation rates as well as personal property insurance for the City 
have not come back which can also have an impact on the budget.  

The City Manager noted that included in the FY24-25 Budget is a transfer from the Electric Fund in the 
amount of $1,799,993. In addition, $300,000 from the Water & Sewer Fund, and $100,000 from the 
Solid Waste Fund is included.  

 

 

 

 

The City Manager stated that it is important to note that you are only supposed to use the Unassigned 
Fund Balance for one time purchases and added that in years past, the City would use their Unassigned 
Fund Balance to balance the budget, this would be why in 2019 the Unassigned Fund Balance was left at 
11%, is below the 15% policy. At this point, the Unassigned Fund Balance is closer to 40%.  

Expenditure Adjustments  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The City Manager entertained any questions that Council may have. Councilman Linwood Johnson 
asked if the three additional Fire & Rescue employees were for the Southampton County or City of 
Franklin area. The City Manager responded that these were for the City of Franklin and nothing to do 
with Southampton County.  

The City Manager stated that two decisions Council will need to provide guidance on is whether or not 
the cost of an Assistant City Manager and Part-Time Grant Writer are included in the FY24-25 Budget. 
City Manager Amanda Jarratt that the cost of an Assistant City Manager with benefits is $119,000 and 
Part-Time Grant Writer is $21,700.00.  

The City Manager reiterated the need for employee raises. She added that the City has come a long way 
to increase employee salaries over the years. The City Manager stated that after discussions with other 
City Managers the employee raise percentage has ranged as high as 4-4.5%, but 3% seemed to be the 
average. Councilman Linwood Johnson asked if the 3% would keep the City of Franklin in competition 
with other localities. The City Manager stated it would.  
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The City Manager stated that the volunteer staffing in the Fire Department is declining. She added that 
is not a City of Franklin specific situation but a National trend. The City Manager directed Council’s 
attention to the positive impact from the additional employees added over the last few years but there is 
still room for growth.  

 The City Manager stated with regard to the City of Franklin Public Schools, she reported the 
Administration recommendation for flat funding is at $4,330,237. However, the fact that Franklin City 
Public Schools has only had an Operation’s Budget then moved funds to a Capital Budget has created a 
sense of contention between Council and the School Board.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

City Manager Jarratt stated that she has requested Council take a 5% cut to their budget for the FY24-
25. The City Manager stated that the 5% cuts are not included in the slide and the information will be 
passed to Interim City Manager. 

The City Manager stated that the Water and Sewer Fund is balanced at $5.2 million dollars which is 
$1.8 million more than the FY23-24 budget. Capital spending is $25,001 compared to $339,963 in 
FY23-24 and there is no recommended increase in the City’s Water and Sewer rates. She added that the 
Fund Balance is at 65.97% which is an excess of Council’s guidelines of 15%-25%. 

The City Manager then noted that the Solid Waste Fund is balanced at $1.6 million dollars which is 
$277,069 more than the Fy23-24 budget. She added that no increase has been budgeted for the City’s 
Solid Waste rates. The tipping fee for SPSA is decreasing from $67.00 to $65.00. The City Manager 
stated that The Fund Balance is at 68.74% which is inline with Council’s guidelines of 25%-40%. The 
City Manager stated that Dennis from SPSA will be at the regular City Council meeting to provide the 
current state of SPSA. 
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The City Manager stated that the Airport Fun is balance at $204,030 which is $16,412 more than the 
FY23-24 budget primarly due to the increase cost in linability insurance and fuel cost.  

The City Manager stated that the Electric Fund is balanced at $16.6 million dollars which is a decrease 
from the FY23-24 budget of $2.4 million or 12% which is directly related to energy resale cost. She 
added that it was a much milder year, therefore the City has sold less energy which in turn means less 
revenue. The City Manager stated that the City will have to pay an estimated amount of $600,000 
“true-up” to Dominion which is the same as FY24 and there is no increase budgeted for the City’s 
electric rates therefore, all things ramain the same. The City Manager stated as a reminder, the rates 
increased by 12% and the City is still providing a City subsidy. City Manager Jarratt added that the fuel 
adjustment cost is projected to decrease. City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that all of this includes 
the transfer to the General Fund of $1.8 million dollars. She added with all of that said, the Fund 
Balance remains in excess of Council guidelines at 35.01%. The City Manager stated that the Electric 
Fund is healthy. 

The City Manager stated that with regards to the Social Services Fund, the local match requirement for 
FY25 is $695,285 compared to the FY24 at $640,674 which is an increase of $54,611. The total DSS 
Budget is $3,571,167 and includes a 3.0% state salary increase effective July 1, 2024.  

  

 In terms of debt service, the budget variance is shown year over year. She added that the City had a 
final payment on one Water and Sewer debt issue. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated she understands this is a lot of information and entertained any 
questions that Council may have. She also stressed the importance of having Council’s guidance of 
general consensus of what Council would like to see. City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that 
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unfortunately she is unable to provide a balanced budget or recommendation at this point do to the 
unknown real estate assessment, but based on where the City is today, ideally it is at 20% or higher and 
there will not be an adjustment to the rate. City Manager Amanda Jarratt added that this does not 
include any of the Capital needs.  

The City Manager stated that the main question for Council is the addition of Assistant City Manager 
and Part-Time Grant Writer positions to the FY24-25 Budget. Councilman Ray Smith stated that his 
opinion is the Part-Time Grant Writer position would pay for themselves. Therefore, he feels the City 
should fill the Part-Time Grant Writer position. Councilman Linwood Johnson stated he agreed, the 
Part-Time Grant Writer would focus on receiving various grants which would pay for itself. Mayor 
Robert Cutchins added the Part-Time Grant Writer would fill a void which the City is experiencing.  

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland stated she would like to delay the hire for the Assistant City Manager 
position until the City of Franklin has a permanent City Manager.  

The Mayor stated the take away is that Council would like to see the Part-Time Grant Writer funded and 
the Assistant City Manager position kept within the personnel compliment with a delayed hire. Franklin 
City Council agreed. Councilman Linwood Johnson thanked The City Manager for her time preparing 
the information presented.  

Adjournment 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins adjourned the Budget Work Session.  

The Work Session was adjourned at 6:45 P.M.  

   
Mayor  Clerk to City Council  
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Regular City Council Meeting Minutes March 25, 2024  

Call to order 

The Franklin City Council held a regular City Council meeting on March 25, 2024 at 7:05 p.m. in the 
City Council Chambers located at 207 West Second Avenue, Franklin, Virginia 23851.  

Council Members in Attendance: Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor; Wynndolyn Copeland, Vice-Mayor; 
Councilman Linwood Johnson; Councilman Mark Kitchen; Councilwoman Jessica Banks; Councilman 
Ray Smith. 

Council Members not in Attendance: Councilman Gregory McLemore 

Staff in Attendance: Amanda Jarratt, City Manager; Haleigh Pinto, Executive Assistant recording 
minutes.  

Other Staff in Attendance: Steve Patterson, Chief of Police; Robert Porti, Deputy Chief of Police; Vernie 
Francis, Chief of EMS; Rachel Trollinger, Director of Finance; Matthew Jezierski, Director of IT; 
Zachary Wright, Director of Power & Light; Camara Jacobs, Director of Human Resources; Arisha 
Jones, Tourism Manager; Dinah Babb, Treasurer; Chad Edwards, Director of Public Works; Sarah 
Rexrode, Director of Social Services; Selenia Boone, Commissioner of the Revenue; Sammara Green, 
Director of Parks and Recreation; Trevelyn Linton, Airport Manager.  
 

Citizen’s Time 

Mr. Gary Wyse of 205 Willis Road, Franklin, Virginia brought to Council his concern regarding 
the salary and recruitment of electoral workers.  

Mrs. Judy Wyse of 205 Willis Road, Franklin, Virginia yielded her time to Mr. Gary Wyse.   

Mr. Gary Wyse of 205 Willis Road, Franklin, Virginia furthered his concern regarding the 
salary and recruitment of electoral workers.  

Mrs. Mary Ensell, of Franklin, Virginia expressed her concern regarding the salary of electoral 
workers and express the amount of work involved. 

Mr. Kevin Ensell, of Franklin, Virginia discussed his concern regarding the salary of electoral 
workers and having short staff for the upcoming election.  

Amendments to Agenda 

No amendments to the agenda. 

Consent Agenda: 

A. Introduction of New Employees  
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City Manager stated that Mr. Aaron Barnes, Director of Community Development is scheduled to start 
on April 1, 2024 and will be introduced by Interim City Manager Darlene Burcham at a later meeting.  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt introduced Mr. Terrell Majette as the Administrative Assistant and 
Permit Technician for the Department of Community Development. City Manager Amanda Jarratt 
stated that Mr. Majette has left the City of Franklin on several occasions: the first being an 8 year tour 
as a Sergeant in the Army and he also pursued his entertainment dream in Atlanta, Georgia. City 
Manager expressed her appreciation for Mr. Majette’s hard work and welcomed him back to the City of 
Franklin.  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt introduced Mrs. Kenya Hardin and stated that Mrs. Hardin initially 
started as a temporary employee with the Department of Community Development for 6 months. The 
City Manager noted that Mrs. Hardin was recently married and that the City of Franklin is very excited 
for her commitment to the Department of Community Development.  

Mayor Robert Cutchins welcomed both employees to the City of Franklin. 

B. Approval of March 11, 2024 Meeting Minutes 

Mayor Robert Cutchins asked if there were any corrections or additions for the March 11, 2024 meeting 
minutes. Mayor Robert Cutchins entertained a motion to approve the March 11, 2024 meeting minutes 
as presented. Councilman Linwood Johnson made a motion to approve the March 11, 2024 meeting 
minutes with a second from Councilman Mark Kitchen.   

The motion carried the vote 6-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye  

Councilman Ray Smith     Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Absent 

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion carried.   

C. National Small Business Week Resolution #2024-04  

National Small Business Week  
April 28, 2024 – May 4, 2024  

Proclamation #2024-04 
 

WHEREAS, America’s strongest economic growth has been driven by the resilience of our small businesses who continue to pioneer innovative solutions to our country’s greatest 
challenges and create opportunities for families and workers; and, 
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WHEREAS, from the storefront shops that anchor Main Street to the high-tech startups that keep America on the cutting edge to the small manufacturers driving our competitiveness 
on the global stage, small businesses are the backbone of our economy and the cornerstones of our nation’s promise; and, 

WHEREAS, when we support small business, jobs are created, and local communities preserve their unique culture and vibrancy; and, 

WHEREAS, because this country’s more than 33 million small businesses create nearly two out of three new jobs in the United States, we cannot resolve ourselves to create jobs 
and spur economic growth in America without discussing ways to support our entrepreneurs; and, 

WHEREAS, the President of the United States has proclaimed National Small Business Week every year since 1963 to highlight the programs and services available to entrepreneurs 
through the U.S. Small Business Administration and other government agencies; and, 

WHEREAS, the City of Franklin Council hereby supports and joins in this national effort to help America’s small businesses do what they do best – grow their business, create 
jobs, and ensure that our local communities remain as vibrant tomorrow as they are today 

NOW, THEREFORE, the City of Franklin recognizes April 28th - May 4th, 2024 as SMALL BUSINESS WEEK, and I call this observance to the attention of our citizens in order 
to celebrate and support our City’s small businesses and entrepreneurs. 

Signed this 25th day of March 2024. 

                          ________________________________ 
               Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor  
               City of Franklin, Virginia  
 

Mayor Robert Cutchins entertained a motion to approve National Small Business Week Proclamation 
#2024-04. Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland made a motion to approve with a second from 
Councilwoman Jessica Banks.  

The motion carried the vote 6-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye  

Councilman Ray Smith     Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Absent 

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion carried.  

Financial Matters:  

A. Budget Amendment 2024-15 

The City Manager called on Mrs. Rachel Trollinger, Director of Finance to present the Budget 
Amendment 2024-15. Mrs. Rachel Trollinger recommended the Council of the City of Franklin, Virginia 
that the 2023-2024 City Budget is amended :  

1. Appropriate remaining School Operating Fund balance from FY23 – FY24 to cover one time 
capital costs as requested by the School Board.  
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Councilman Linwood Johnson made a motion to approve Budget Amendment 2024-15 with a second 
from Councilman Mark Kitchen.  

The motion carried the vote 6-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye  

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Absent  

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion carried. 

Budget Amendment 2024-16 

Mrs. Rachel Trollinger, then presented Budget Amendment 2024-16 asking that Council of the City of 
Franklin, amend the 2023-2024 Budget as follows:  

1. Recognize grant revenue from SERCAP, Inc. for the Laurel Street Revitalization Project and to 
appropriate such revenue for use; and  
 

2. Recognize sponsorships from Dominion Energy Services, Inc., Bronco Federal Credit Union, 
and Repair Tech Industrial Contractors and appropriate such revenue for use.  



5 
 

 

REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES | March 25, 2024 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Councilman Linwood Johnson made a motion to approve Budget Amendment 2024-16 with a second 
from Councilman Mark Kitchen.  

The motion carried the vote 6-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye  

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Absent  

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion carried. 

Budget Amendment 2024-17 

Mrs. Rachel Trollinger, presented Budget Amendment 2024-17 requesting that Council of the City of 
Franklin, Virginia that the 2023-2024 City Budget is amended as follows:   

1. Request the use of Unassigned Fund Balance to purchase a weapons scanner for S.P. Morton 
Elementary School as requested by the School Board.  
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Councilman Linwood Johnson made a motion to approve Budget Amendment 2024-17 with a second 
from Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.   

The motion carried the vote 5-1-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Nay 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye  

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Absent  

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion carried. 

B. Line of Credit Extension 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt introduced David Rose, the City of Franklin’s financial advisor with 
Davenport & Company to provided Council with an overview of the Line of Credit Extension. Mr. Rose, 
stated that in 2022, Davenport & Company recommended that Council would set up a line of credit in 
the amount of $4,000,000.00.  

Mr. Rose, further stated that this was completed through a competitive process and ultimately picked 
Powell Valley National Bank. Mr. Rose stated that when this was completed, the thought was that the 
City of Franklin would want to prevent imposing on the fund balance, allowing the City to have cash 
flow to take care of capital projects.  

Mr. Rose, added that the Line of Credit becomes due on January 15, 2025 and has been very successful, 
making money for the City which was not the initial plan. Mr. Rose stated that the interest rate will be 
4.5%, which is still below the rate that the City of Franklin can earn and recommended approval of 
Resolution #2024-05.  
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a. Line of Credit Resolution #2024-05  

 

  

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Councilman Linwood Johnson made a motion to adopt Line of Credit Resolution #2024-05 with a 
second from Councilman Mark Kitchen.  

The motion carried the vote 6-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye  

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye  

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Absent  

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion carried. 

Old/New Business: 

A. SPSA Update and Overview  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt recognized Mr. Dennis Bagley, Executive Director of SPSA. She added 
that Mr. Bagley, would present an overview what has transpired with SPSA over the last few years. 
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Mr. Bagley, stated that on January 15, 2018 SPSA entered into identical Use & Support Agreement with 
each of SPSA’s eight (8) member communities. He added that the Use and Support Agreement is 
scheduled to expire on June 30, 2027.  In 2018, SPSA executed a Solid Waste Disposal and Service 
Agreement with Wheelabrator Portsmouth to dispose of regional solid waste at the Waste to Energy 
plant located at the NNSY.  

Mr. Bagley, explained that SPSA negotiated a very favorable disposal rate with the Waste to Energy 
plant located within NNSY. 85% of the regions solid waste was being incinerated and converted to 
steam and electricity to support NNSY. SPSA received approximately 30% of the total volume at the 
RLF in the form of ash.  

 

Mr. Bagley, also stated that after a lot of back and forth with the Navy, Wheelabrator notified SPSA that 
they would exercise the early termination clause in the Waste Disposal and Service Agreement effective 
June 30, 2024. Unfortunately, on December 16, 2022 Wheelabrator suffered a catastrophic fire which 
destroyed the conveyor that moves waste from the RDF plant to the WTE facility. This resulted in a 
60% decrease in volume of water the facility could process.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mr. Bagley, Executive Director stated that after four years and $3.2 million invested, SPSA is still 
working to secure the necessary permits to proceed with expansion of cells VIII and IX. To overcome 
the cumulative impacts argument made by the EPA, SPSA has agreed that if a permit is issued for cells 
VIII and IV, that an environmental easement would be placed on cells X, XI and XII to ensure no 
cumulative impacts exist. Mr. Bagley, stressed to Council that we must find alternative waste disposal 
mechanism and conserve the airspace we have for hard to manage waste.  
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Mr. Bagley, Executive Director stated that the SPSA Board decided to post an RFI and received 10 
responses, which gave SPSA the opportunity to reevaluate a few things. He added that an RFP has been 
posted until May 1, 2024.  

 

Mr. Bagley, then entertained questions from Council. Councilman Ray Smith asked what the additional 
cost of waste disposal was going to be. Mr. Bagley, requested that SPSA’s hope is that there will not be 
an increase in waste disposal cost but until the bids are received, Mr. Bagley is unable to answer the 
question.  

Mayor Robert Cutchins thanked Mr. Bagley, for his time. 

B. Franklin Southampton Public Radio System Memorandum of Understanding  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that the City and County Radio Project Team has been working on 
this project for 2.5 years. It was initially discussed at a previous Council Retreat at Camp Community 
College. The RFP was issued in two ways: One allowed the City to go our own way and the Second aloud 
a joint public safety radio project amongst the City of Franklin and Southampton County. The 
committee is made of City and County staff and that City staff is available to answer questions. City 
Manager Amanda Jarratt expressed to Council the amount of dedication and work put into this project 
and informed Council that they are being asked to approve and authorize execution of a Memorandum 
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of Understanding between the City of Franklin and Southampton County as well as approving the 
issuance of the Intent to Award.  

City Manager stated that the radio system will be City wide, therefore this radio system will support 
Public Works, Power & Light, Fire & Rescue and the Police Department. She stated in the past the City 
has made departmental radio decisions but not for the entire City.  

The City Manager introduced Rachel Soward, Consultant with CTA Consultants, LLC. to present an 
overview of the Franklin Southampton Public Safety Radio System project. Ms. Soward stated that in 
2022 the City issued an RFP regarding the communication system. The presentation is provided to help 
Council understand the City’s Operability, Interoperability and save the Cities expenses and efficiencies. 
She added that in the past, the City has operated on separate radio systems and this project will allow 
the different departments to work together on one system.   
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Ms. Soward, stated that according to the methodology and the RFP and the allocation of points, CTA 
Consultants, LLC. with Franklin and Southampton review team recommends issuing a Notice of Intent 
to Award to JVCKenwood. JVCKenwood was rated highest in overall scoring, met the RFP 
requirements, complied with the coverage guarantees and offered an enhanced radio system 
redundancy.   

Mayor Robert Cutchins asked if Council had any questions. Councilman Mark Kitchen asked for 
comment from staff on their feelings regarding the project. The City Manager did inform Council that 
the project has been inclusive process along the way. Brent Gayle, Accreditation Manager of Franklin 
Police Department stated the JVCKenwood system is going to allow the City growth and expansion for 
the next 15 years minimum. He added that this will allow further coverage for the many departments to 
communicate within the City of Franklin and Southampton County as well as other Hampton Roads 
agencies.  

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland made a motion to approve the Franklin Southampton Public Radio 
System Memorandum of Understanding and the Intent to Award to JVCKenwood with a second from 
Councilman Linwood Johnson.  

The motion carried the vote 6-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye  

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye  

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Absent  

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion carried. 
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C. City Manager’s Report  

General Updates  

• Staff continues to work on the various capital projects approved by City Council. 
o Kimley Horne has been hired to navigate the HUD Grant process as mentioned in the 

previous City Council meeting. Our preliminary HUD package has been submitted to HUD 
and has been referred to final review.  HBA has been procured as the architect and the kick 
off meeting was held on January 3, 2024.  Survey work is almost complete.  Conceptual 
design is underway.     

o The staff committee for the courthouse renovation project will consist of Chief Steve 
Patterson, Chad Edwards, and Lin Darden.  The judges, Clerk of Court, and Sherriff’s 
Department in addition to other stakeholders will be consulted throughout the design 
process. Final conceptual plans are complete and architectural plans will be under 
development soon.     

o We anticipate bidding out the improvements to Riverwalk Park in the next 30 days.    
• Staff continues to work with DHCD and Kimley Horn on the Laurel Street CDBG Grant. Client 

intake and income verifications have begun and contracts are about to be issued.  There may be a 
funding shortage so the Management Team is investigating other sources of funds potentially 
including HOME Funds.   

• Staff continues to work with Court Services and our other locality partners for both short and long 
term solutions to the juvenile detention situation. An RFP was issued to procure an architect to 
design a potential expansion of Western Tidewater Regional Jail.  Moseley Architects has been 
selected to assist the Western Tidewater Jail Board to conduct the necessary feasibility study.  A 
kick off meeting with Moseley was held on November 20th.   

• The Great American Cleanup is scheduled for March 22nd and 23rd in Hampton Roads.  Each year 
over 1,000 volunteers team up to clean up Hampton Roads during the regional two-day event. 
Volunteers from military commands, local businesses and non-profits join forces with private 
citizens across Hampton Roads to clear the land and water of litter, tend community gardens and 
improve public parks. Since 2019, volunteers have cleared more than 196 tons of litter from our 
environment. Staff would like to organize and register the City of Franklin for the Great American 
Cleanup.   

• My last day with the City of Franklin is March 26th.  I am working with the staff and City Council 
on a transition plan and to finalize the FY 25 budget.   

• The Berkley Group is scheduled to meet with Franklin City Council on Tuesday April 2nd at 5:30 
p.m. to discuss the process for the recruitment of the new City Manager.  

 
City Manager added that Camara Jacobs, Director of Human Resources will be in attendance to the April 
2nd meeting as requested by Council. She added that Ms. Darlene Burcham, Interim City Manager would 
like to know if Council would like for her to attend the April 2nd meeting as well. The City Manager stated 
that in speaking with the Berkley Group, they have experienced both ways where the Interim did attend 
and or did not attend. She added that the Berkley Group has zero problems with the Interim attending 
but would like Council’s direction.  
 
Councilman Linwood Johnson requested the meeting time for the April 2nd meeting, to which the City 
Manager responded beginning at 5:30 p.m. Mayor Robert Cutchins asked Council if they would like to 
have Interim City Manager attend the Tuesday, meeting with the Berkley Group to discuss the 
recruitment process for the new City Manager. All of Council present responded “Yes. 

 
a. Revised FY 25 Budget Calendar  
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City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that it has been a pleasure working with Council over the last 5 
years. She stated she was reflecting with staff and the City has been through a micro burst, pandemic, 
fund balance below policy, barricade situation the night before the City fireworks display, an explosion, 
several tragedies across the entire community where everyone had to pull together to overcome, the 
Holiday party and employee cookout with the City of Franklin Staff and the development of the lead 
team and expressed her sincere thanks.  

Mayor Robert Cutchins stated that the City of Franklin wishes City Manager Amanda Jarratt the best in 
her endeavors. Mayor Robert Cutchins publicly thanked her for her service to the City of Franklin for 
the past 5 years and her many years with FSEDI. The City of Franklin has made significant progress and 
has complete many projects to benefit the City of Franklin because of City Manager Amanda Jarratt. 
Mayor Robert Cutchins added that in addition to the City Manager’s service to the community, she has 
advocated tirelessly for the City of Franklin employees and residents. Mayor Robert Cutchins again 
thanked her for everything she has done for the City of Franklin.  

Councilman Mark Kitchen expressed many thanks to the City Manager for the years that she has 
worked for the City of Franklin. He added that the City Manager has brought the Council together as a 
team. Councilman Mark Kitchen stated that City Manager Jarratt is a gracious leader with a heart for 
the City of Franklin.  

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland thanked the City Manager for her dedicated service to the City of 
Franklin. She added that City Manager Jarratt has done a lot for the City of Franklin, and she will be 
greatly missed.  

Councilman Linwood Johnson stated that City Manager Jarratt has multiple assets that are recognized 
by Council. He added that on many occasions, various individuals would mention her name and the 
many assets that City Manager Amanda Jarratt has. Councilman Linwood Johnson said that those 
individuals have given our City Manager the title of being one of the greatest City Manager’s in the State 
of Virginia. Councilman Linwood Johnson added that the City Manager has made the Franklin Business 
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Center and the City of Franklin known for making tremendous progress. Councilman Linwood Johnson 
gave City Manager his best wishes.  

Councilwoman Jessica Banks stated that she cannot put everything that she is feeling in words. 
Councilwoman Jessica Banks thanked the City Manager Amanda Jarratt for her integrity and 
transparency. Councilwoman Jessica Banks stated that City Manager Amanda Jarratt’s personality was 
diverse for all of Council. She added that a saying that her Grandmother used to say is “When you do 
good, good will follow you” and she believes that saying relates to City Manager Amanda Jarratt.  

Councilman Ray Smith stated that the City Manager has served the City of Franklin very well. He added 
that for a City of 8,000 people, the City of Franklin has progressed more than most any City he knows. 
Councilman Ray Smith stated that she has navigated through so many things that the City has 
navigated and he would like to say thanks again for all that she has done for the City of Franklin.  

Councilman Linwood Johnson made motion to approve the amended FY 24-25 Budget Calendar with a 
second from Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.  

The motion carried the vote 6-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye  

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye  

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Absent  

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion carried. 

Council/Staff Reports on Boards/Commissions: 

Councilman Linwood Johnson stated that the Hampton Roads Regional Jail Board has passed their 
audit and increased their finances. Councilman Linwood Johnson also added that Hampton Roads 
Workforce Council has discussed additional jobs coming to the Hampton Roads area.  
 
Closed Session 

Councilman Mark Kitchen moved that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council adjourn into a closed 
meeting pursuant to Virginia Code Section 2.2-3711-A-1, 1. discussion of appointments to boards and 
commissions, and discussion of performance of employees of the public body to discuss the following 
subject or subjects:, the appointment of an Interim City Manager, and Franklin City School Board, 
Industrial Development Authority, HRPDC Community Advisory Committee, Board of Zoning Appeals, 
Southview Cemetery Advisory Committee, Blackwater Regional Library, Historic Preservation 
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Commission, Beautification Commission, Social Services Advisory Board.  The motion was seconded by 
Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.    

The motion carried the vote 6-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Absent 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins stated the motion carried. 

Councilman Ray Smith exited at 8:27 p.m.  

Motion Upon Return to Open Session  

Councilman Mark Kitchen moved that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council certify that, to the best 
of each member’s knowledge, (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting 
requirements by Virginia law were discussed in the closed meeting held on January 8, 2024, meeting 
were heard, discussed or considered by the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council; and (ii) no action was 
taken in closed meeting regarding the items discussed.  

The motion was seconded by Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.    

The motion carried the vote 5-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Absent 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Absent 
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Mayor Robert Cutchins stated the motion carried the vote.  

Councilman Linwood Johnson made a motion to re-appoint Terri Hedgepeth to the Blackwater 
Regional Library Board with a second from Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.  

The motion carried the vote 5-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Absent 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Absent 

Mayor Robert Cutchins stated the motion carried the vote.  

Adjournment 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland made a motion to adjourn the March 25, 2024 City Council meeting 
with a second from Councilwoman Jessica Banks.   

The motion carried the vote 5-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Absent  

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Absent  

Mayor Robert Cutchins stated the meeting stands adjourned.   

The March 25, 2024 City Council meeting was adjourned at 8:30 P.M.  
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Mayor  Clerk to City Council  

 



 

CITY OF FRANKLIN SPECIAL CALLED MEETING MINUTES | April 2, 2024 

City of Franklin Special Called Meeting Minutes  
April 2, 2024 

Call to order 

The Franklin City Council held a Closed Session for the Special Called Meeting on April 2, 2024  at 5:30 
P.M. in the City Council Chambers located at 207 West Second Avenue, Franklin, Virginia 23851.  

Council Members in Attendance: Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor; Wynndolyn Copeland, Vice-Mayor; 
Councilman Gregory McLemore; Councilman Linwood Johnson. 

Council Members not in Attendance:  Councilman Mark Kitchen 

Staff in Attendance: Darlene Burcham, Interim City Manager, Camara Jacobs, Director of Human 
Resources  

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland made a motion to go into closed session in accordance 
with Code Section 15.2-1417 to discuss the employment of a permanent City Manager, 
with a second from Councilman Linwood Johnson. 

The motion carried the vote 5-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Absent 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins    Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Absent 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye  

Mayor Robert Cutchins stated the motion carried the vote.   

Councilwoman Jessica Banks entered the meeting at 5:50 p.m.  

Motion Upon Returning to Open Session 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland moved that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council certify that, to 
the best of each member’s knowledge, (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open 
meeting requirements by Virginia law were discussed in the closed meeting held on April 2, 2024, 
meeting were hear, discussed or considered by the City of Franklin, Virginia Council; and (ii) no action 
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was taken in closed meeting regarding the items discussed. The motion was seconded by Councilman 
Linwood Johnson. 

The motion carried the vote 6-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Absent  

Mayor Robert “Bobby” Cutchins  Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins stated the motion carried the vote.  

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland made a motion to adjourn the April 2, 2024 Special Called Meeting 
with a second from Councilman Linwood Johnson.  

The motion carried the vote 6-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Absent 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye  

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins stated the meeting stands adjourned.   

The April 2, 2024 Special Called Meeting was adjourned at 7:44 P.M.  

  



 

National Public Safety Telecommunications Week 
April 14-20, 2024 

Proclamation #2024-06 

WHEREAS, emergencies can occur at any time that require Police, Fire or Emergency 
Medical Services; and, 

WHEREAS, when an emergency occurs the prompt response of Police Officers, Firefighters and 
Paramedics is critical to the protection of life and preservation of property; and, 

WHEREAS, the safety of our Police Officers and Firefighters is dependent upon the quality and 
accuracy of information obtained from citizens who telephone the City of Franklin, Police-Fire- 
EMS communications center; and, 

WHEREAS, Public Safety Telecommunicators are the first and most critical contact our citizens 
have with emergency services; and, 

WHEREAS, Public Safety Telecommunicators are the single vital link for our Police Officers and 
Firefighters by monitoring their activities by radio, providing them information and ensuring their 
safety; and, 

WHEREAS, Public Safety Telecommunicators of the City of Franklin have contributed 
substantially to the apprehension of criminals, suppression of fires and treatment of patients; and, 

WHEREAS, each dispatcher has exhibited compassion, understanding and professionalism during 
the performance of their job in the past year; 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council 
declares April 14 - 20, 2024 to be National Public Safety Telecommunicators Week in Franklin, 
Virginia, in honor of the men and women whose diligence and professionalism keep our City and 
citizens safe. 

Signed this 8th day of April 2024.      

 

__________________________________ 
        Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor 

City of Franklin, Virginia 



 
  

 
National Animal Care and Control Appreciation Week 

April 14-20, 2024 

Proclamation #2024-07 

 
 

WHEREAS, as a vital part of the Franklin Police Department, the employees of Animal 
Control are instrumental in protecting the public from dangerous animals; and  
 
 
WHEREAS, these valuable employees are also dedicated to the rescue of endangered 
animals, the return of lost animals to their homes and partner with other organizations to 
find animals loving new homes where appropriate; and  
 
 
WHEREAS, the National Animal Care and Control Association is committed to the 
professional development of its members through training, advocacy and development of 
best practices; and 
 
 
WHEREAS, the association has designated the second full week in April as an 
appropriate time to recognize these valued public safety servants. 
 
 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the City Council of Franklin declares 
the week of April 14 through 20, 2024 to be National Animal Care and Control 
Appreciation Week in Franklin, Virginia, in honor of the men and women whose 
diligence and professionalism keep our city and citizens safe. 
 

Signed this 8th day of April 2024 

 
     
                    
___________________________ 
Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor 
City of Franklin, Virginia 

 
 



 

 

100th Anniversary of the Franklin Rotary Club 

Resolution #2024-08 

 

WHEREAS, Rotary International was founded on February 23, 1905, and has now expanded to 

more than 46,000 clubs worldwide; and 

WHEREAS, Rotary International’s mission statement is “to provide service to others, promote 

integrity, and advance world understanding, goodwill, and peace through our fellowship of 

business, professional, and community leaders"; and 

WHEREAS, the Franklin, Rotary Club was founded on April 16, 1924, by a cross section of 

sixteen of Franklin’s community leaders, with these charter members being dedicated to the 

ideals of fellowship and service; and 

WHEREAS, the spirit, which imbued the charter members of the Franklin  

Rotary Club, has continued through the whole one hundred years of its existence, as embodied 

by the Club’s emulation of Rotary International’s mission statement and its enduring motto, 

“Service Above Self”; and 

WHEREAS, the Franklin Rotary Club has made myriad contributions to the City of Franklin 

and its citizens throughout these one hundred years by providing scholarships to assist local 

students in continuing their education; by providing agency grants to local nonprofit 

organizations to assist them with their benevolent and educational work; by assisting the youth of 

our community in such endeavors as sponsoring Little League teams and Youth Leadership 

programs; by partnering with other local entities such as The Village at Woods Edge, the Food 

Bank, local law enforcement and other local agencies too numerous to mention, with financial 

assistance and membership participation, with the underlying goal of all being to serve the 

citizens of our City and surrounding environs; and 



WHEREAS, it is entirely appropriate that this council should pause in its deliberations to 

recognize and celebrate the 100th anniversary of the Franklin Rotary Club, and honor its 100 

years of service to the citizens of Franklin and neighboring communities, as it celebrates its 

100th year; 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, be it resolved that Franklin City Council does 

hereby honor and congratulate the members of the Franklin Rotary Club for 100 successful years 

of exemplary service to our City and to the citizens of Franklin and surrounding environs, and 

wish it continued success as it carries Rotary International’s mission into a new century of 

service. 

Passed and Adopted by the Council on this 8th day of April, 2024. 

 

 

 

                                                                                          _____________________________ 
Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor  
City of Franklin, Virginia  

 

ATTEST: 

 

____________________________________  
City Clerk, City of Franklin, Virginia  
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